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Date:   21 November 02

Dear Michael

Review of the Licensing Application Regulations

I write in response to the recent consultation document on the above subject. We are keen to support any Ofgem initiatives to improve processes, procedures and undue regulatory burdens on licensees or potential licensees. We also welcome the fact that Ofgem has documented its formal consideration of the impact of its proposed changes on various parties.

However, we are concerned that any reduction in the level of financial scrutiny of licence applications is inappropriate: new suppliers in particular must demonstrate robust finances before they can be allowed to take on the responsibility of supplying energy. There are some references within the document to Ofgem’s current review of industry credit arrangements, and the licence application procedures clearly form part of the overall framework for managing the risk of licensee failure. We are therefore strongly of the view that there should be no premature relaxation of the present levels of scrutiny of licence applications until the wider review has been completed.

I also set out some more detailed comments below.

Publication of Notices

Section 3 of the supplement to the consultation document discusses the publication of notices relating to licence applications. We support a move towards using Ofgem’s website for this purpose and agree that Ofgem should continue to notify interested parties through use of its e-mail distribution list that licence applications have been made. If a separate e-mail distribution list is to be established for these notifications, Ofgem should ensure that interested parties are given an opportunity to be included on that list.

On a separate, but related point, it would be useful for Ofgem to signal all proposed and actual licence modifications through its website and e-mail distribution list. At present it appears that some, but not all, modifications are available on the website and no automatic notification of new documents on this part of the website is made to parties on Ofgem’s e-mail distribution list. As the post-Utilities Act licensing regime develops and further modifications are made to standard and special licence conditions, it will be increasingly important for licensees and other interested parties to track the development of any individual licence condition. The availability of modification notices, and indeed, up to date electronic versions of any gas or electricity licence should play an important part in increasing the transparency of regulation. It would be useful if Ofgem’s plans in this area could be clarified.

General Particulars sought from licence applicants

We support Ofgem retaining the general information it currently requires from licence applicants, and welcome the proposed additional steps whereby Ofgem would check whether an applicant’s directors or principal shareholders are undischarged bankrupts. We are less clear that requiring applicants to submit a declaration about unspent criminal convictions would, in practice, provide a great deal of further protection, but support Ofgem’s intention to consider these matters before granting licences.


Financial Information sought from licence applicants

Section 5 of the supplement to the consultation document discusses the information that licence applicants are currently required to submit about the financing of their business, their business proposals and their expertise. It is in this area that we are very concerned that any weakening of the scrutiny of applications, particularly of supply licence applications, would add to the likelihood of supplier default.

Ofgem’s discussion touches on the recent high-profile supply market failures, its review of credit cover arrangements and the Supplier of Last Resort (SoLR) arrangements. The SoLR process should be seen very much as a last resort, with robust credit vetting of potential suppliers forming a strong initial pillar of ongoing market arrangements to monitor credit-worthiness and protect the interests of customers and market participants. Since Ofgem’s review of credit cover arrangements is not complete it is, in our view, premature to weaken Ofgem’s initial review of licence applicants’ credit worthiness and their level of relevant expertise.

Other Points

Section 6 of the supplement to the consultation document discusses the further information that the Application Regulations require. We support removing the need for applicants to provide information that is not used by Ofgem in the application process, so long as sufficient information is still provided for Ofgem to satisfy itself on the financial fundamentals of the applicant, as discussed above.

In summary, therefore, our views on the specific points on which views are invited are as follows:

· we support the use of Ofgem’s website for the publication of notices, provided that interested parties are duly notified;

· we welcome the additional checks on licence applicants that Ofgem has proposed such as checking for bankruptcy history and insolvency;

· we do not agree that it is appropriate to remove the need for applicants to routinely submit financial information about their business;

· in our opinion, Ofgem should continue to require submission of information supporting an applicant’s level of expertise in the activity for which they are applying for a licence; and

· we support a move to reduce the amount of background information an applicant needs to provide, so long as sufficient information is still provided to enable Ofgem to satisfy itself about the applicant’s financial fundamentals and their level of expertise.

I hope you will find these comments helpful

Yours sincerely

Rob McDonald

Group Regulation Manager

